
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

EXHIBIT 5 

 

 

21-6998_0370



CONFIDENTIAL 

Subject to the Nondisclosure Provisions of H. Res. 895 of the 110th Congress as Amended 

Transcript of Interview of Former Staffer 5 

Review No. 21-6998 
November 5, 2021 

21-6998_0371



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

        OFFICE OF CONGRESSIONAL ETHICS OF THE
            U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

 - - - - - - - - - - - - x
In re: FORMER STAFFER 5 :   OCE Review Number:
                        :   21-6998
 - - - - - - - - - - - - x

             Interview of FORMER STAFFER 5
                 Conducted Virtually
              Friday, November 5, 2021
                     10:34 a.m.

 Job No:  411471
 Pages 1 - 57
 Transcribed by:  Barbara Montgomery

21-6998_0372



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

Interview of FORMER STAFFER 5:

         conducted virtually.

     Pursuant to agreement, before Theo Green, Court
  Reporter in and for the State of Maryland.
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A P P E A R A N C E S
ON BEHALF OF OFFICE OF CONGRESSIONAL ETHICS:

SEAN M. QUINN, ESQUIRE
ANNIE CHO, ESQUIRE
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
425 3rd Street, Southwest
Suite 1110
Washington, DC 20024
202-225-9739

ALSO PRESENT:
THEO GREEN, REPORTER/NOTARY
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                  C O N T E N T S
INTERVIEW                                     PAGE
   By Mr. QUINN                               5

                   (NO EXHIBITS)
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              P R O C E E D I N G S
       MR. QUINN:  So then, I'll just say for the
record that today is November 5th, 2021, and we're
conducting the interview of [Former Staffer 5] by
Zoom.  [Former Staffer 5] is not represented today.
Speaking is Sean Quinn, investigative counsel of
the Office of Congressional Ethics.  And I'm here
with Annie Cho, also at the OCE.  The witness has
been given a copy of 18 USC 1001, and she has
signed the acknowledgment and will scan and return
it to me at her earliest convenience today.
 BY COUNSEL FOR THE OFFICE OF CONGRESSIONAL ETHICS
BY MR. QUINN:
    Q  And once again, [Former Staffer 5], thanks very
much for your cooperation.  I really appreciate
you making yourself available on such short
notice.  And as we were talking about before, feel
free to stop me at any point if you have any
questions, or if you just need to take a break to
get some water or to use the bathroom, that's
always fine.  We'll try to keep the interview
pretty short.  I'm hoping about 30 minutes and no
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longer than an hour, but you let me know if you
need a break.
    A  Uh-huh.
    Q  And then also, since we have a court
reporter here today that's transcribing everything
that we're saying, let's just do our best not to
speak over each other.  And then also instead of
nodding or using sort of nonverbal cues, try to
make responses a yes or a no, so they can be
picked up by the transcript.  Does that make
sense?
    A  Yes.
    Q  Okay.  Great.  Then, to begin, I just want
to start with a little bit of background
information.  I understand that you used to be
employed by Representative Mooney, both in the
campaign and his official office; is that correct?
    A  Yes.
    Q  Okay.  And can you tell me how you started
working for Representative Mooney?
    A  I started working -- the first time I
started working for him?  Was --
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    Q  Yeah.  Sure.
    A  -- in 2002, and he was a state senator in
Maryland.
    Q  Okay.  And how did you come to work for
him in 2002?
    A  I had friends that knew him, and I
interviewed for it as an executive assistant
position with him.
    Q  Okay.  And that was in his official office
as a state senator?
    A  Yes.
    Q  Okay.  Could you just take me through
maybe your roles with Representative Mooney from
2002 up until the time he started his federal
House campaign?
    A  I worked for him from 2002 to 2008 in his
-- as his executive assistant in his State office
in Maryland.  That's right.  And in 2000 -- or
2010, actually, he lost the state senate race, and
then I moved on to other jobs.  In 2000 -- I guess
'11 or something -- I'm not exactly sure when he
became chairman of the Maryland Republican Party,
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but I went back to work for him in 2000-ish '13 or
'14.  I'm not really sure.  It's been a while.
    Q  Yeah.  And just to let you know, I know a
lot of this stuff happened a long time ago, so if
dates are approximate or you just need to, you
know, ballpark something, that's fine.  Just let
me know that you're ball-parking a number.
    A  Okay.  I'm ball-parking this.  He was
chairman of the Maryland Republican Party.  I came
back, and I was working just part time for the
Party and for some delegates in Maryland, and I
was finishing a college degree, so there's a lot
going on.  Anyway, he decides to resign as
chairman of the Maryland Republican Party, and he
moved to West Virginia and began a campaign for
Congress around 2013.  The election was in 2014.
I'm from that area, so I moved back as well and
started helping -- or working on the campaign.
    Q  Okay.  So then --
    A  Then, that just moved into, he won the
election and then was sworn into office, and I
became -- my position in the office was assistant
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to the Chief of Staff.
    Q  And at that time, who was the Chief of
Staff?
    A  Brian Chatwin.
    Q  And how long did you hold that position as
assistant to the Chief of Staff?
    A  December -- till the end of December in
2017.
    Q  Okay.  And was Brian Chatwin the Chief of
Staff that whole time or did that change?
    A  I know it changed.  I don't remember
exactly when Brian left.  But Michael Hough, who
is -- I think is still the Chief of Staff now,
became the Chief of Staff.  And I actually --
actually, you know what?  My title did change
because I just became, like, a constituent
correspondent in the Martinsburg district office,
mostly because I had also gotten married and I was
-- I was going to leave 'cause my husband's in the
Navy, and we knew we were getting moved, so I was
just kind of moving out of a role there, and I
have a long history of constituent services.  I
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was the main constituent service person for --
when I worked for him as the state Senator.
    Q  Okay.  And just so I understand, do you
mean that you were moving out of the role of
assistant to the Chief of Staff because you
couldn't do that if you moved, or you are moving
as in all roles?
    A  Right.
    Q  Okay.
    A  Well, and I was moving out of all roles
eventually.
    Q  Okay.  Could you tell me really quickly,
do you know why Brian Chatwin left the
Congressman's office?
    A  He got a better job?  I don't know.  You
would have to ask him.
    Q  Okay.  And then from this period of time
that you are -- so in 2015, when you took a role
in the official office, were you also working on
the campaign still at the same time?
    A  Yes.
    Q  Okay.  And what were your -- let's just go
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back to that time period that he started running
for federal office for the House.  What were your
roles on the campaign during that time and then up
until --
    A  Yeah.  My main role was helping with the
FEC reporting.  Like, I would check the mail, get
the deposits together, send the information to the
people who wanted to know -- you know, Congressman
Mooney.  Brian Chatwin was also helping.  He was
also a consultant on that campaign.  I don't know
if -- I think he was a consultant or a chairman --
you know, our fundraising people, so -- and I did
enter those numbers into a database called
Crimson.  So -- and then I also helped volunteer
-- with volunteers.  I was like, I guess,
volunteer coordinator.  It was a pretty small
operation.  There were, like, three -- or two or
three people at the beginning.
    Q  Okay.  And so that's in 2013, 2014
timeframe?
    A  Yeah.
    Q  Okay.  And then how did your -- if it
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developed at all or if your role expanded, how did
it -- did it expand through the time that you
left?
    A  It didn't really expand.  I basically just
did that -- because I lived in the district, and I
would just check the mail, take deposits to the
bank, send information, input it in Crimson.
    Q  Okay.  So everything that you just
described was kind of your roles and your duties
up until -- I think you said you left in December
of 2017?
    A  Yeah.
    Q  Okay.  And then, who else was in the
office at the time -- or sorry.  Who else was
working at the campaign at that time?  You said it
was a small operation.
    A  In 2014, our campaign manager was this
young guy, Nick Clemens, Brian Chatwin, myself,
Congressman Mooney -- oh, we had a consulting --
some consultants.  Mark Harris was one of the
consultants, and he has people that work with him.
I don't remember the name of his firm or group or

Transcript of Interview of Former Staffer 5
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whatever.  Dan Hazelwood has always -- was a
consultant.  But, I mean, they weren't in the
office working.  They just give advice.  Sorry.  I
think that's all, but there are people coming in
and out.  We probably had interns.
    Q  Okay.
    A  But I don't --
    Q  Those are the main people?
    A  Yes.
    Q  And was Mike Hough involved at that time?
    A  Not officially.  I mean, he would maybe
come and help on the weekends, but he was not -- I
think he was still a delegate in the House of
Delegates at that time in Maryland, and he
possibly might have become a senator by then, but
I don't know.
    Q  Okay.
    A  I don't remember.
    Q  And then, did you just report directly to
Representative Mooney or was there somebody that
you reported -- somebody else that you reported
to?
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    A  No.  I -- I reported to him and Brian
Chatwin.
    Q  Okay.  Okay.  So then you said -- we'll
talk a little bit more about the sorts of things
that you did when you were working there, but just
to keep on this point, just background information
of getting a timeline down.  So you said that you
left in December of 2017.  Can you tell me why you
left?
    A  My husband was -- he is in the U.S. Navy
and was reassigned to a language school in
Monterey, California, so we moved to California.
    Q  Okay.  So the Defense Language Institute?
    A  Yes.
    Q  I was actually born there.  Okay.  Great.
So one of the things that we are interested in and
looking into are some allegations concerning
Representative Mooney that he was using staff for
personal errands and lots of personal tasks, as
opposed to just either official work with the
House or campaign work.  Did you ever experience
anything like that, a feeling that you were being

Transcript of Interview of Former Staffer 5
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asked to do errands that were more personal in
nature as opposed to work related?
    A  Yes.
    Q  Okay.  Let's -- I'll have some specific
questions for you, but first, generally, you just
kind of want to tell me your experience in that
regard?
    A  I did personal things for Congressman
Mooney.  Some things I was compensated for doing,
so I don't see that as a conflict per se because I
was paid, as, like, a babysitter.  But that was
not during my working hours.  I was also pretty
close with his children and wife because I had
been around so long.
       So a lot of things I volunteered to do
because I lived nearby, and it was just easy to
run by and pick up some milk for my friend,
basically, because his wife was like my friend and
-- but -- yeah.  So, I would guess I was asked to
do some things, but I didn't feel like if I didn't
do them, I was going to get punished.
    Q  Okay.
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    A  If that makes sense.
    Q  Sure.  Yeah, that does make sense.  And
I'll ask you some specific questions so that we
can sort of suss that out.  First, I just want to
ask, so you said that you were compensated.  Do
you know who you were compensated by?  Was it
Representative Mooney personally?  Was it
compensated with campaign funds or like --
    A  No.
    Q  Okay.
    A  Not for the babysitting.  I mean, he did
personally pay me.  That was, like, from his own
personal money, or Grace would give me, like, 20
bucks or whatever if I, you know, sat with the
kids for an hour or two.
    Q  Okay.  And so that was personal funds as
far as you are aware?
    A  Yes.  Well, it was cash, so it was not
campaign funds because you don't really deal with
cash in the campaign.
    Q  Okay.  And when -- when did these sorts of
requests start?  I'm interested in -- in the --
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just so you know, a couple different time periods.
Less interested in the period before he had a
federal campaign, and then also interested to know
whether or not these tasks were done while you
were also a part-time employee at the house.  So
maybe, let me know when those tasks started, and
did they continue through the whole time that you
were working for him?

A  Yes.  They started from the beginning to
the end.

Q  Okay.  And then you also mentioned
sometimes you would run errands, like
grocery-related errands, picking up groceries for
the Mooneys?

A  Yes.
Q  Okay.  How common was that?
A  It was pretty common.  Maybe -- I mean, if

you consider just picking up a gallon of milk,
picking up groceries, which I guess you would, it
can be once a week.

Q  Was it always pretty limited to just one
or two items or were there occasions --
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    A  Yes.
    Q  Okay.
    A  The only occasion where I would pick up a
bunch of things usually was, I would pick up some
stuff for them, but I also was buying stuff for
the campaign for our office, like toilet paper,
things like that, and for events, to feed
volunteers, and stuff like that.  But that was not
for them.  It was for our office -- our campaign
office.
    Q  Okay.  And when -- were you sometimes
doing both of those things at the same time,
picking up some personal items and then also
campaign items?
    A  Yes.
    Q  Okay.  And when you -- when you did that,
did you -- or how did you split the costs?  How
did that normally work?
    A  A lot of times I would pay for the
personal items myself and get reimbursed.  And I
would pay for the campaign stuff with the campaign
credit card that we had.
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    Q  Okay.
    A  Alex would usually give me cash for the
personal items.
    Q  Okay.  Did you ever have the feeling or
get the impression that Representative Mooney or
his wife or any member of his family were putting
personal items on the list of items for the
campaign, so I mean using campaign funds to
purchase groceries that were actually used in the
house or for their personal consumption?
    A  No.  Not intentionally.
    Q  Okay.  And what do you mean when say not
intentionally?
    A  So our campaign office for -- at the
beginning of the congressional campaign, it was in
the basement of his home, and so I -- if I bought
toilet paper for our office, inadvertently, you
know, I guess they could have used the toilet
paper in that bathroom, paper towels in that --
there was a kitchenette, maybe tissues.  I mean,
you know, it wasn't intentional.  It was --
    Q  Right.
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    A  It was --
    Q  Minor usage?
    A  Proximity of, like, house -- the office in
the house.
    Q  Right.  Okay.  I'm going to run through a
couple other different types of tasks that we've
heard from other witnesses that they would have
done for Representative Mooney or the Mooneys, and
you can tell me if you ever had any similar
experiences.  I know we talked about babysitting.
How about dog sitting or doing tasks related to
the dog?
    A  Yes.  I walked the dog.
    Q  Did you say you loved the dog?
    A  I loved the dog, and I walked the dog.
    Q  What -- what was the dog's name, by the
way?
    A  Skippy --
    Q  Skippy.
    A  Skipper, it was.  I don't even know if he
is still alive.  A Beagle dog they had.
    Q  So you walked the dog.  Any other types of
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tasks related to the dog?
    A  I would -- I stayed at their house and
watched the dog overnight.  I brought the dog with
me places but because I loved the dog.
    Q  Okay.  How about driving the dog to
Representative Mooney's wife's parents' home?
    A  I don't know if I ever did that.
    Q  Okay.
    A  'Cause -- wait.  Say that -- can you
repeat the question?
    Q  Sure.
    A  Did I drive the dog to Grace's parents'
house?  I don't remember.  I may have.  I don't
remember.
    Q  Okay.  How about, like, driving-related
tasks?  Did you frequently drive the Mooneys or
family members places?
    A  Yes.
    Q  Okay.  And -- and, again, I want to
clarify the difference between driving them to an
official event versus driving them for what seemed
like a personal errand or appointment.
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    A  Yes.
    Q  Did you take them to personal appointments
or for functions that seemed personal in nature?
    A  Yes.
    Q  Okay.  And can you describe that generally
for me?
    A  Yeah.  I would drive the kids to different
activities.
    Q  Okay.  What sorts of activities, if you
can remember?  I know this was a while ago, but --
    A  I drove -- I don't remember exactly.  I
guess because they didn't go to school -- they
were home-schooled -- but they would have extra
things like -- I'm trying to think of one of the
things.  I don't know.  Like, I would drive 
to the library to, like, go to a class or
something.
    Q  Okay.
    A  They have co-op classes with other kids,
so I'd drop them off.
    Q  Okay.  So to and from school-related
activities.  How about sporting events?
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    A  An actual sporting event?  I don't think
so, no.
    Q  If -- were they in any sports?
    A  I don't really remember.  I feel like

 did some sports, but I don't remember what
they were.
    Q  Okay.  How about taking medicine for the
Congressman or his family?  Do you ever recall
doing that?
    A  Yeah.
    Q  And can you just tell me about that?  Was
that a frequent task or --
    A  I wouldn't say frequent, but I feel like
there was at least one time where they were all
pretty sick, and I brought them some medicine.  I
don't even know what it was.  I don't remember
what I bought, but I probably volunteered to do
that.  I'm pretty sure I did, actually.  Like,
your whole house is sick?  Of course, I'm going to
bring you some medicine.
    Q  Right.  Right.  Do you know Rainer Kissel
-- or Rainer?  I may be saying the name wrong.
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    A  Rainer?  Yes.
    Q  Rainer Kissel.  Okay.  Was he also
somebody that the family relied on to do these
sorts of tasks -- driving tasks, tasks related to
the children?
    A  Yeah.  I think Rainer did drive the
kids --
    Q  Okay.
    A  -- at some point.
    Q  Okay.  Anybody else that you can think of
that you know would have done these sorts of
personal errands or tasks?
    A  Hannah Mansell.  She was an intern and
then worked with us at some point.  I don't know
when she became an actual official employee, but
she started interning with us when she was in high
school.  Maybe Nick Clemens.  I'm trying to think
of other people that might've been -- I think
that's -- there might be others, but I can't
really --
    Q  Okay.
    A  -- say for sure.
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    Q  And -- okay.  As we've been talking about
this, maybe your memory has been jogged a little
bit.  Any types of tasks that you remember doing
for the family that we haven't talked about?
    A  Not specifically.
    Q  Okay.  And then I want to talk a little
bit about the period of time that you were both a
part-time employee in the house and also assisting
with the campaign.  How did you split your time
between your official position and your campaign
position?
    A  It depended.  It varied.  I would drive
Congressman Mooney to Washington.  So the days
that I drove him, those were kind of like -- those
were not official days.  If they didn't need me to
be in DC for something, like a meeting or to drive
him or whatever, I would stay back in the district
where I lived and catch up on the campaign duties
that I had.
    Q  Okay.  So you didn't have specific
assigned days, like Monday, Tuesday, campaign,
Wednesday, Thursday, Friday --
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     Interview of CURRENT STAFFER 1,
conducted virtually.

     Pursuant to agreement, before Sue Pybas,
Notary Public in and for the State of Missouri.
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P R O C E E D I N G S
EXAMINATION BY COUNSEL FOR THE OFFICE OF
CONGRESSIONAL ETHICS:

BY MR. QUINN:
Q    And then just quickly for the record, on

the --  the -- today is October 27th, 2021.  And
we are conducting the interview of [Current Staffer 1]
by Zoom.  [Current Staffer 1] is not represented
today.  Speaking is Sean Quinn, Investigative Counsel
at the Office of Congressional Ethics.  And I'm here
with Annie Cho, also at the OCE.  The witness has
been given a copy of 18 USC 1001, and has signed
the acknowledgment.  [Current Staffer 1], first, just
thanks very much for your time today.  As I said, we
appreciate your cooperation and any help that you
can give us in -- in conducting this review.  So
thanks very much.  And then also before we get
into kind of our discussion and any questions, I
just want to say first that I'm happy to answer
any questions that you have throughout this
interview or the process after the interview.

So if you need to stop to ask me a
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question, feel free to let me know, or just stop
to take a break for the bathroom or some water,
I'm happy to -- happy to do that as well for you.
And then also if at any point you don't understand
the question that I asked you or you just need me
to reword it, happy to do that at any time as
well.  So with that, let's -- I'd like to start
just with a little bit of background information
about you, [Current Staffer 1].  Can you tell me
how you cameto work for Representative Mooney?
     A    Sure.  I started as a district intern in
January of 2020.
     Q    Okay.  And what are your -- what's your
current position with the office?
     A    Staff assistant.
     Q    Staff assistant.  And -- and do you also
hold a role on the campaign?
     A    Not at this point.  No.
     Q    Okay.  Can you take me from when -- have
you ever had a role on the campaign?
     A    Yes.
     Q    And -- and was that a paid position?
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     A    Yes.
     Q    Okay.  Can you just take me from when
you started as an intern in 2020 to now and tell
me when you had -- when you had an official role,
and what that role was, and then also at the same
time when you had a campaign role?
     A    Sure.  So I started in January 2020 as
an intern.  I was an intern until the end of July
of 2020.  So August 2020, I started on the
campaign as a campaign assistant, and then I was
on the campaign work for the campaign through
November, until the end of November.  And then
beginning of December, I actually went to Georgia
to do campaign work until January.  And then
January 6, I believe, I came back as staff
assistant.  I'm not for sure on the exact day.
     Q    Okay.  January 6, 2021.  And so -- so
then you have not, at any time, held a campaign
position and an official position at the same
time?
     A    Uh-uh.
     Q    Okay.  So one of the things that I want

Transcript of Interview of Current Staffer 1
Conducted on October 27, 2021 7

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-6998_0437



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

to talk to you about today or -- or sort of the
primary thing that we're going to discuss relates
to the -- the sorts of duties that you have in
your position as staff assistant.  So if you could
just generally describe to me your role in the
office, that -- that would be great.
     A    Sure.  So I assist with lots of office
logistics, such as the ordering of supplies and
the keeping of logs like when you get packing
slips, checking the mail, logging the mail into
our correspondence manager.  I answer the phone
calls and log -- and log those opinions into our
system.  I work on various projects, like for
instance, you know, right now we're doing an
academy nomination so I'm helping prepare a
package for the review board for that.  And then,
of course, there's different projects that occur
all throughout the session and district projects,
like the art competition that I assist staff in
those.  If there's two events one day and the
district rep has to, you know, attend one, I'll
cover for the others.  It's, you know, a memorial
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or, you know, ribbon cutting or something like
that.  So yeah, it -- it really varies.  I just
assist with whatever projects are currently
happening in the office.
     Q    Okay.  And -- and where is your office?
     A    Charleston, West Virginia.
     Q    Do you have an office in DC at all?  Are
you in Charleston full time?
     A    I'm in Charleston full time.  I've never
been to DC for this one.
     Q    Okay.  In -- in your role as staff
assistant, do you know who preceded you?
     A    Yes, it is our current office
coordinator, Jean Potter.
     Q    Okay.  Okay.  So the -- the -- the --
the duties that you just described to me are --
all sounded generally official in nature related
to the congressman's work with constituents or in
-- in the house.  Do you ever perform any duties
or have you been asked to perform any duties that
are a little more personal in nature, so either
assisting the member with family tasks or
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assisting other members of Representative Mooney's
family?
     A    Not on official resources, no.  So in my
personal time, if it was a volunteer thing, you
know, to assist with the campaign --
     Q    Okay.
     A    -- but it was on official time.
     Q    Okay.  So then off of official time, can
you describe to me the sorts of tasks that you're
doing to either help with the campaign or -- or
help Representative Mooney's family?
     A    Sure.  If it's in the evening, you know,
the congressman may be -- may need driven to a
county, you know, some sort of event.  Or, you
know, real -- I don't really do much for the
family, but if the congressman is in, I mean, he
has any campaign, you know, work that is not
during my official time in the office, then I'll
just assist in any way that I'm asked to, whether
he's setting up for an event, or driving the
congressman or, you know, whatever is really
asked.
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     Q    Okay.  And have you ever driven the
congressman to or from a personal event, something
that wasn't campaign or official related?
     A    Not to my knowledge.
     Q    How about any other members of the
family?  Have you ever -- let's maybe start with
Representative Mooney's children.  Have you ever
driven Representative Mooney's children anywhere?
     A    Yes.
     Q    Okay.  And can you tell me about that.
     A    Sure.  That's only happened to my memory
on one occasion.  And that was when the
congressman was doing an official tour of the Clay
Center here in Charleston.  He met with the
president of the Clay Center and then he met with
the director of theater to discuss how COVID has
affected the operations at the Clay Center and his
daughter was with him.  And then I just drove them
to lunch after.  So he did the tour, and then I
drove the congressman to lunch after -- after the
official event with the daughter in the car, both.
     Q    Okay.  But the congressman was with you
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when -- when that happened?
     A    Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.  I've never driven
them alone, to my knowledge.
     Q    Okay.  How about any other staff
members?  Do you know if any other staff members
have performed those sort of duties, driving
either Representative Mooney or members of this
family to what seemed like a personal event?
     A    No, not to my knowledge.
     Q    Have you ever heard of members of -- or
other members of the staff driving Representative
Mooney's children to or from school?
     A    No.
     Q    I'm just going to go through kind of a
laundry list of things that you might have either
done yourself or heard of other staff members
doing, and you can just kind of stop me and -- and
tell me if you have some -- some detail to add.
But I'm going to start with just Representative
Mooney's mother, Lala.  Do you know Lala?  Okay.
And --
          TECHNICIAN:  I'm sorry, [Current Staffer 1]
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--
     Q    -- have you ever been contacted by Lala
to help with any -- anything at all, I think, we
can start with first?
     A    Yes.
     Q    Okay.  What -- what kind of tasks or
projects have -- has -- have you helped Lala with?
     A    For one, she was doing -- I think it was
-- it was some sort of interview or something that
the congressman was meeting with a reporter once
and then talking about, I think Cuban relations,
of which, of course, the -- you know,
congressman's mother is a Cuban immigrant.  So he
was like, yeah, I'd love to get, you know, your
mom's perspective on this, do an interview, and I
just assisted in connecting the two for the
interview.  You know, I can't really think of much
off the top of my head honestly.
     Q    Okay.  If as we're talking you think of
anything else that -- you know, that maybe you
forgot previously, just stop me and -- and -- and
we can add to those answers.  How about Grace
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Mooney, the congressman's wife?  Do you ever --
are you ever contacted by Grace to help with any
sorts of projects or tasks?
          TECHNICIAN:  I'm sorry, I have to
interrupt, Mr. Quinn.  A lot of your words,
[Current Staffer 1], are not coming through and I
want to make sure that the court reporter is getting
a clean record of today.  Do you have headphones by any
chance?
          THE WITNESS:  No, not in my office, but
I -- I can speak up if that would help.
          TECHNICIAN:  And it's not when you're
saying a full sentence, it's a quick no or yes.
The Zoom is not pushing the audio through, but we
can see your lips moving so we know what you're
saying.  The audio just isn't coming through.
          THE WITNESS:  Okay.  Sorry about that.
I will be more clear.
          TECHNICIAN:  Not a problem at all,
[Current Staffer 1].
BY MR. QUINN:
     Q    So sorry, just to ask you one more time.
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You said -- I think you said that you haven't been
contacted by Representative Mooney's wife to help
with any tasks or projects; is that correct?
     A    Correct.
     Q    How about any other members of
Representative Mooney's staff?  Have you heard
anybody talking about doing work, tasks, any sorts
of projects for Lala or the Representative's wife?
     A    Not to my immediate knowledge that I
know.
     Q    Okay.  How about watching any of the --
the congressman's children?  Have you or have you
heard of any other staff members helping the
congressman watch the children?
     A    No.  I have never been with the children
without the congressman present.
     Q    Sorry.  I'm just going to keep moving
through this list.  We just got a few things to
check through.  How about picking up the medicine?
Have you ever picked up the congressman's medicine
or heard of any other staff members picking up his
medicine?
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     A    No.
     Q    Okay.  And how about groceries?
     A    No.
     Q    Okay.  Are -- are you familiar with any
of -- any of the work that Representative Mooney's
wife does?  So I -- I believe she might have a
consulting business that's related to her medical
practice.  Are you aware of that?
     A    No.
     Q    Okay.  Just another type of task.  Have
you ever heard of any staff members helping the
Mooneys with tasks related to their personal
vehicles?  So I can be more specific, but if
you've got a general idea --
     A    Could -- could you be more specific?
     Q    Sure.  So some examples could be either
helping Representative Mooney or his family get a
private vehicle titled in West Virginia, maybe
taking the vehicle for inspection, or having
repairs done to a private vehicle?
     A    The only incident that I believe might
fit for what you're looking for is a previous
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staff member, you know, had helped in a couple of
like, small scale auto repairs that was, you know,
to get him to DC.  But that would be the only
instance that I can think of.  I mean, no, nobody
has gone to the DMV or anything.
     Q    And who -- who's that that would have
helped with that?
     A    Rainer, R -- I don't know how to spell
it, but I know it's Rainer.
     Q    Okay.  I think for the court reporter, I
believe it's R-A-I-N-E-R.  And that's Rainer
Kissell; right?
     A    Yes, sir.
     Q    Okay.  And what -- can you just tell me
one more time, what do you know of that -- what
sort of work was Rainer doing on the cars?
     A    I know really no specifics at all other
than I've heard him mention that, you know, the
congressman was trying to get to DC.  The car had
an issue.  So, you know, Rainer staffing him at
the time, just -- he kind of used some West
Virginia ingenuity to get it running again.
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     Q    Okay.  And then I just want to make sure
I understood something previously you said.  You
said your office is in Charleston.  You're in
Charleston, not Charlestown; correct?
     A    Yeah.  Charleston.
     Q    Okay.  Okay.  Got it.  The capital.
     A    Yeah.  That's usually --
     Q    Yeah.  Sometimes I can't hear the
difference and -- and people, you know --
     A    Yeah.
     Q    -- combine the two words.  Okay.  How
about any tasks either that you've completed or
heard of staff completing related to the
congressman's dog, like, either dog sitting or
traveling with the dog from point A to point B?
     A    No.  You know, I'm coming up two years
and I didn't know he had a dog to be honest with
you.  This is news to me, so --
     Q    Okay.  And then how about the
Congressman's laundry?  Have you ever dealt with
his laundry or-- or helped other staff deal with
the laundry?
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THE REPORTER:  I'm sorry, I didn't catch
that, sir.  I couldn't hear you -- your response.

THE WITNESS:  No.
THE REPORTER:  I got it again.  No.

Okay.  Thank you.
Q Did you ever work with ?
A Yes.
Q Okay.  In any of the sorts of tasks that

we've just talked about, have you ever discussed
any of those sorts of tasks with  or heard
of doing those sorts of tasks?
  A No.

Q Then another thing I want to talk about
quickly is just a couple of different trips that I
know the Congressman has taken, and I loved to
know any details you know about these trips.  The
first one is a trip to Aruba in March of this
year.  Are you familiar with that -- that trip?

A    No.
Q    Okay.  And then the other trip I want to

ask you about is a -- it was an early August trip
of this year, to Blennerhassett Island.  I might

Transcript of Interview of Current Staffer 1
Conducted on October 27, 2021 19

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-6998_0449

Former Staffer 3

Forme
r 
Staffer 
3

Forme
r 
Staffer 
3

Staffer 3

Staffer 3



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

not be pronouncing that correctly.  Does that ring
a bell?
     A    Yes.
     Q    Okay.  What was -- can you tell me the
purpose of that -- that trip?
     A    I didn't have anything to do with the
trip to Blennerhassett Island.  That was, I
believe, the Congressman's affairs.  I was going
because he had a media interview with the
Parkersburg Times, I believe, or the local
newspaper, and he also met with a small business
owner in that area.
     Q    Maybe let's step back a little bit.  I
-- I understand it was a -- a multi-day trip where
there were a couple events planned back-to-back;
is that correct?
     A    Yes.
     Q    Okay.  To the extent you remember, can
you tell me when the trip started and then just
kind of take me through the events that -- that
you can remember.
     A    Sure.  I drove to Parkersburg.  I
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believe it was -- I got there around 9:30, I
think, because I had some details worked out with
the media interview.  And then it was my first
trip to Parkersburg so I had to orient myself with
the area as I would be, you know, taking the
Congressman through his destinations.  So I drove
to Parkersburg, ate breakfast, I went and visited
the newspaper, and I drove to the Burger King to
pretty much see where it's at, scouted out the
location as is commonly done.  And then I picked
up the Congressman from the island, the parking
areas, you know, city property outside of the
Island.  And we went to the Burger King from the
small business meeting first and then to the
paper, I believe.
BY MR. QUINN:

Q And do you recall what day this was?
A I don't -- I don't.
Q Sometime in early August, though?
A Yes.
Q And then you mentioned that you knew the

Congressman had gone to Blennerhassett Island and
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you picked him up from there, but you said, I
think, and correct me if I'm wrong, you said that
you weren't too familiar with that stop because it
was the Congressman's affairs.  Is that what you
said?

A    Yes.  I believe I just -- I didn't go on
the island or, you know, the boat ride, I didn't
-- I don't really know anything about that.

Q    Okay.  But did you -- were you aware of
any official stops or activities or -- or did you
understand that to be a -- a personal stop?

A    I wasn't aware of that portion of the
schedule.  I was just, you know, given the project
of managing the interview stop and the Burger King
stop and anything other than that will be the
scheduling.

Q    Okay.  And then so you staffed him for
the Parkersburg Newspaper; is that correct?

A    Yes.  There were there was an interview
at Burger King, too, and then he also spoke to the
employees at the franchise.  And then, of course,
he met with the owner or manager of the franchise
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one, did the interview outside, and then we went
to the Parkersburg Time, had a sit-down interview
with the editor there.  And then back.

Q    Okay.  Was the -- the interview at the
Burger King was also with the newspaper, the same
newspaper?

A    No.  No.  So the Parkersburg Times was
the -- the newspaper interview and the one at the
Burger King was whatever the local cable affiliate
is, WKN TV or something like that.

Q Okay.  And is Parkersburg in the
Congressman's current district?

A No.
Q Okay.  Was that ever discussed or do you

know why the Congressman was leaving his district
for that trip?

A No, sir.
Q And do you know who -- who primarily

plans -- let's actually take the -- the -- we'll
take the newspaper and the small business meeting
separately.  Do you know who planned the small
business meeting or who had that idea?
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     A    No.  So the person handling scheduling
at the time just informed me to add to my planning
for that event, that he would be meeting with the
gentleman, you know, at the Burger King and that
was it.
     Q    Okay.  And -- and who was this -- this
gentleman?
     A    I know it was the owner of the Burger
King.  I can't remember his name or anything or
really anything else.  Oftentimes --
     Q    Was it -- was it Matthew Herage
(phonetic).  Does that ring a bell?
     A    Yes.
     Q    Okay.  Do you know -- do you know how
the Congressman knows Matthew Herage?
     A    No, other than Burger King.
     Q    And then let's talk about the newspaper
interview and -- and that meeting.  Do you know
anything more about that?  Do you know who set
that up or whose idea that -- that stop was?
     A    No, I do not.
     Q    And then lastly, are you aware of any
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communications with the Ethics Committee related
to this trip to Parkersburg?

A    No.
Q    Let's talk a little bit about some of

the work that you do or have done for that
campaign.  Can you go back to telling me once
again, and I know you already said that, just
refresh my recollection.  What was the period of
time that you were working exclusively on the
campaign?

A    At the beginning of August to the end of
November of 2012.

Q    Okay.  And then outside of that time or
after November and currently, you said that you
just help in your off time or volunteer in your
off time with whatever campaign tasks come up at
that time?

A    Yes, sir.
Q    Okay.  So I may take those two

separately.  One, the period of time where you
worked full time for the campaign and then -- and
then currently and just kind of as you do one-off
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